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Statutes of Limitations 
 
During 2024, Seymour Goldberg, senior partner at Goldberg & Goldberg, a law firm in Melville, NY, 
submitted a letter to the Treasury Department about the statute of limitations for excise taxes imposed on 
excess IRA contributions and insufficient RMDs. Under current law, effective December 29, 2022, 
(covering 2022 and future years), the statute of limitations is 6 years for excess contributions and 3 years 
for RMD shortfalls, except as Goldberg describes.  
 
Now, the statute of limitations begins running when an individual tax return (Form 1040) for the 
relevant year has been filed. “However,” says Goldberg, “there still may be times when the statute of 
limitations won’t take effect, even after a tax return is filed.”   
 
Example 4: Amy fails to take an RMD of $80,000 from her IRA for 2023. Further assume that Amy 
tells her tax preparer Beth, who is permitted to practice before the IRS, of this shortfall. Beth tells Amy 
to ignore the issue and file her Form 1040 for 2023 without attaching a Form 5329. Further, Beth tells 
Amy the statute of limitations regarding the assessment of $20,000 (25% of the $80,000 shortfall) is 
only three years. Amy tells Beth that she is okay with not submitting a Form 5329 with her Form 1040 
for 2023.  
 
Is Beth correct in advising Amy that the statute of limitations is three years from the time she filed this 
Form 1040 for 2023 on April 15, 2024? (Subsequently, the IRS cannot assess the additional tax of 
$20,000.) The answer to this question is no. Section 6501(c) of the Tax Code provides for exceptions to 
the statute of limitations for RMD shortfalls. Goldberg points out that in the case of a false or fraudulent 
return with the intent to evade tax, the tax may be assessed at any time.  
 
“Accordingly,” says Goldberg, “there should be no statute of limitations because her Form 1040 for 
2023 deliberately did not include a Form 5329. She knew what she was doing and cannot use the 
defense that Beth, her tax preparer, approved what she decided to do.” 
 
Without relief from the statute of limitations, RMD shortfalls can be hit with a 25% excise tax (10% if 
timely corrected). 
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